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I am a professor of Political Science at the University of Toledo. I developed and now coordinate the Inside/Out Prison Exchange Project at the University of Toledo. We have been running courses including UT students and incarcerated students in an integrated, student-centered, classroom at Toledo Correctional for seven years. These classes are designed to break down the stigmas and stereotypes that lead us to think that those who live inside correctional institutions are incorrigible criminals and violent individuals. The Inside/Out program, which now include over 600 courses across the world, taught from universities and colleges and in prisons of all kinds and levels of security, gives evidence that those who are convicted of crimes are as distinct from one another as we all are. There is no commonality as to incorrigibility or capacities for reform among individuals in prison, even among the minority who are incarcerated for violent offenses that would suggest that upon the completion of their sentence they should be monitored through a publically accessible registry. It is in the public interest, with respect to safety, morality, and our tax burden that we not mark individuals as defined by the worst thing they ever did. Ohio has nine Inside/Out programs across the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction. Each testifies to the value of treating the persons we incarcerate for breaking the law as individuals with the potential to live among us as productive citizens.

Restoring citizens who have committed crimes and served an appropriate sentence in prison to their rightful place among us should be our priority, not spending more valuable resources on a policy that perpetuates stigma and has no proven record of increasing public safety (the consensus of researchers on sex offender registries is that they have no marked impact on public safety; they serve only to further marginalize and render less productive those who are convicted). 

It is crucial that our criminal justice policies not be reactive to public sentiment. I say this because it is absolutely right that Sierra Joughin’s family would be outraged and aggrieved and angry. However, this is why we live in a republic and do not allow those harmed to be the drivers of prosecutorial or punitive practices. If I were a member of her family I would want to keep all “violent offenders” whose crimes resemble that of her murderer in prison for life. But that is an irrational, if understandable, response. It is not a response that figures in the multitude of facts and values that as a society we should recognize: the value of repairing rather than extending and multiplying harms (including those against the families of the incarcerated individuals), the fact that most violent offenders who return to prison are doing so for parole violations, not for repeating their original offense, and the fact that retributively inspired policy reproduces the delinquent behaviors of those targeted. It does nothing to keep us all safer, but puts us all in more tenuous relationships with those who have been caught committing crimes and punished. 

I am opposed to creating a violent offender registry in Ohio primarily because, like many other criminal justice practices, it would continue to define everyone who gets caught up in the system by their most reprehensible act, long after they have not only served their state-imposed sentence but also quite possibly become responsible, law-abiding citizens. Targeting those released from prison who committed criminal violence for life-long stigmatizing monitoring is the wrong approach. 

Senate Bill 67 reflects bad policy choices in general, choices that have led us to our current crisis of mass incarceration and the difficulty of re-integrating men and women who have been incarcerated. This particular bill is particularly bad because it places the power of implementation in the hands of the Attorney General, thereby violating the principles of checks and balances as to how such important policies are implemented. Prosecutors must, by virtue of their position, answer to those who are harmed and their families. They are the least likely of public officials to take into account the broad array of considerations that should be taken into account when developing such impactful policy decisions such as placing an individual on a violent offender registry, with all the stigma and fear-based reactions that would inspire. It would be irresponsible of the legislature to hand off such power to the executive branch.
We the people must take care to have rational, well thought out criminal justice policies. The Ohio Senate has the responsibility to represent the public interest. Passage of SB 67 would allow the legislative branch to wash its hands of the outcomes by putting it in the hands of a singular office of the executive branch. This is not a bill that represents the public interest. 

Sincerely,

Renee Heberle

